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Dear Rod and Vicki Riepl: 
 
Thank you for your September 25, 2024, correspondence to the Department of 
Employee Trust Funds (ETF). You wrote with concerns about information you learned 
regarding the status of Essentia Health’s provider contract with UnitedHealthcare’s 
(UHC’s) Medicare Advantage plans. UHC offers the It’s Your Choice Medicare 
Advantage (IYC MA) plan in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program 
(GHIP).  
 
ETF reached out to UHC and learned that UHC is engaged in active contract 
negotiations with the Essentia Health for an effective date of January 1, 2025. Note that 
even if these providers do not sign a Medicare Advantage contract with UHC for 2025 
[meaning that they become an out-of-network (OON) provider], as long as Essentia 
Health agrees to bill UHC, you will have your claims paid as they are now. This is 
because the IYC MA plan is a nationwide passive Preferred Provider Organization 
(PPO) where retirees are not penalized for seeing an OON provider. 
 
All health plans that are contracted to provide benefits in the GHIP submit renewal rates 
to ETF based upon their provider network, expected claim cost with that network, and 
administrative expenses. ETF does not prescribe which providers must be in-network, 
as that would undermine the ability of the plan to negotiate reimbursement levels with 
the provider. If a provider were required to be in-network, claim costs and premium 
rates may increase.  
 
I also wanted to make you aware that ETF is nearing the end of its contract with UHC 
and is seeking bids for new Medicare Advantage vendors. Provider access and cost are 
key factors that will be considered during that procurement. The request for proposals 
will be reviewed and recommendations presented at the Group Insurance Board’s 
February 2025 meeting. 
 
I hope you have found this response helpful. If you have additional questions or 
concerns, please feel free to reach out using the contact information provided below.  
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Sincerely, 
 
Tarna Hunter, Director 
Office of Budget and Management 
Department of Employee Trust Funds 
tarna.hunter@etf.wi.gov 
608-267-0908 
 




